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Thammampatti ! where in the world could this be was on my mind and finally the
long awaited day arrived.. We all assembled at Shobana Senthil"s house at Salem
and were surprised to see a huge breakfast laid out. With the hospitality of Senthil
and Shobana we were filled to the brim.

With much excitement and laughter, noise and commotion (it brought back the
memories of our school picnics) we settled down in 3 - 4 cars. I was lucky to travel
with Sr. Catherine, Suresh Kamak and Mahesh Godya. The journey was
comfortable with our chauffeur and cameraman Suresh at the wheel. We stopped
now and then to take a picture or two. The drive through paddy fields, mango
groves, cane fields, coconut farms was awesome, refreshing and exhilarating.
There was hardly any traffic except for the occasional break inspectors
(goats/cattle). The hills around looked lush and with foliage green after the rains.
As we neared there was a chitter of clouds which looked like a banner made by our
hostess Vinola welcoming us to her father"s home at Thammampatti.

There again we indulged in some snacks and tea and set out with her father to see
the wooden crafts made by the local craftsmen. The workmanship was beautiful.
We then set forth to the farm at Kanjeeramalai at the foothills of Pachamalai. The
sweet smell of rain welcomed us at the farm. We wandered around a bit and
hesitantly started our meeting nearly forgetting about it.

Soon after the meeting we were treated to mouth watering and scrumptious feast
with biriyani, fish, chicken and there after sweets and payasam. Vinola and her
father Dr. Duraisamy being such splendid hosts made sure we had several
servings.
With our stomach full, mind full of sweet memories, heart full of gratitude for this
wonderful day God had given us .. we left in batches to our destinations.

God bless Vinola and her family, for such a nostalgic and memorable committee
meeting at Thammampatti.

-Mrs.Gowri Pandyanathan
(1962-1973)

Thammampatti
...a road less travelled...

12 , November 2014th
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November 2014
Dear Sisters,

Thank you so much for all your love, care and hard work. You all made a difference in my life and are the reason I
am, who I am today. Thinking of you this holiday season and wishing you all A Merry Christmas and A Very Happy New
Year.

Lots of Love

23.09.2014
Dear Sisters,

How are you? How is SHY and her students? Hope this letter finds you in the best of health. This is Pavithra Devi
of 2006 batch, writing to you on the occasion of my marriage with Dr. T. Dinesh Harvey Raj.

With immense pleasure, I write to you inviting you to my marriage reception on 27 September 2014, to be held at
Neyveli from 6.00 p.m. onwards. I have enclosed the invitation card.

Also please accept my sincerest apologies for not coming in person to invite you as time forbade me. My Alma
Mater and her blessings are of utmost importance to me as I start a new path in the journey of life. So, kindly spare some of
your valuable time to attend this function and bless me.

Waiting for your blessings with love,

Today is 5 September 2014. So, #HAPPYTEACHERS' DAY$

Dearest Sr. Catherine,
This year, the S.P.S.A. Newsletter was a bit late in coming, and I am also a tad

late in replying. Thanks for the same. It is also so sad to go through all those
condolence letters for Srs. Sophie and Florentine. With the passing away of Mother
Bernard, indeed, SHY has lost three stalwarts, three big pillars that kept SHY aloft and
floating so high. All those letters brought tears to my eyes, so this year's issue of
Newsletter wasn't a happy one.

Sr. Sophie was an intelligent, vibrant, kind and so active a soul during her
heyday. We feel real grief in losing so important a person, who dedicated her years so
well for SHY.

Sr. Florentine was so gentle; you could hardly hear her voice. My children had
the good fortune to be under both Sr. Sophie and Sr. Florentine, also Mother Bernard.
In Mother Bernard, SHY has lost another valuable person. Mother Bernard was devoted and totally committed to the
cause of the Community, education, besides all other duties and activities that she had to shoulder. It is hard to replace
those who leave us.

This year has been very unkind in the sense; the dagger has fallen on the third person, Mother Bernard. In
another sense, it was good that she went away when and as she did, for she suffered so much from physical and mental
pain. Now, all three are with the Almighty, where they will enjoy everlasting happiness, but the dagger is piercing our
hearts.

Also, I was sad to hear about Ms.A.Amala (French teacher), Philo Van Ross, Devi Kasi (Kapila's classmate) and
all others who belonged to the SHY family.

After Mother Bernard's death, I had written to you, Sr. Catherine and also offer my apologies for not being able to
attend the funeral or for the Sports meeting. I wanted to visit school; for Anu had told me that Mother Bernard was very
seriously ill, when she visited in June. However, we have kept her in our prayers, also for all in the SHY family.

To go through the usual activities of SHY through the year in the Newsletter is as usual interesting to read. The
quotes written are so good and enlightening; some coloured photos are very good and clear like the whole group photo in
the middle page spread.Also, all those of the Sports' photos at the back of the magazine ! these things made lighter of the
magazine, otherwise, so heavy and wet (with our teas) with the news of those good mothers passing away.

Letters by Sheila Abraham, Gowri Rajes, Vinola Duraisamy, Sumathy S.J., #A SHY Student's Creed$ and others
were splendid and joyous to read. Our Madurai Meet articles and photos were plenty and good. Hope, others enjoy

Melanius and Glenda Cutinha (Batch of 1995)

N. Pavithra Devi ! Komarapalayam (1996 ! 2006)

th

th

EVERYONE NEEDSATEACHER

Excerpts...
from the Letters of the S.P.S.A. family...



=

54

2
0
1
5

N
E
W
S

L
E
T
T
E
R

reading these articles. I thought the photos of the iconic Meenakshi Temple and the Mahal were missing. Thank you so
much Sister, for all the photos and write - ups.

The photo of the #SHY Van$ was also interesting and informative. I have ridden in that van for picnics and to Salem
alone with Mother Imelda to show my finger in a Salem Hospital and back. We were quite attached to that van. One year,
Sr. Imelda made us come up to the avenue for a walk from down the way going to the #new forest$. That time, the VAN
without the driver went towards the avenue wall, broke apart (where we children were gathered below just sometime
back) and stood still. The wall was later renewed with the same design. That evening, the group of children (myself
included) with Mother Imelda was miraculously saved, also the van from falling down.

All readers of the Newsletter must have lots of fun going through and guessing the answers for #The SHY
Definition Test$.Wonder, what scores each one would havegot!

Thank you so much Sr. Catherine for all the articles well chosen and printed in the SPSA magazine; joining the
bridges between the old and new, far and near to enlighten, to encourage and to bless all of us. As always, from the
#President's Desk$, the write-up is refreshing and all quotes so good. The porcupine fable is so very true - #United we
stand, divided we fall$.

#SHY Student receives the State of Ohio Martin Luther King Award for Community Building$ about Lorna
Gonsalves (I don't know her) makes us feel so proud. Hats off to her and mighty Congratulations in receiving the
prestigious awards such as the Martin Luther King, Jr. Drum Major Award and the Servant Leadership Award. May her
kind increase and multiply! How much more her parents, family and SHY Sisters are proud of this very gifted person.

Congratulations Sr. Catherine on completing 11 years as SPSA's President. Under your very able leadership and
hard work, our SHY Past Students Association has bloomed and blossomed into a large number crossing over 1300
members. Keep up your good work amidst your other busy schedules. Work will be so tight for you.

May God bless you with all the strength, vigour, good health and lasting interest in school activities in the present
and being in touch with the past through our Newsletter as it chimes 20 and going on its 21 , just as the century has leaped
into the 21 century. I wish youAll the Best in your dynamic leadership, and many prayers for all the SHY family.

God Bless you all and may we too receive His Blessings and yours.

Dear Loving Nirmala,

st

st

M.J. Nirmala ! Madurai Ph: 0452 - 2336608

09 September 2014th

Thanks a ton for your positive feedback and appreciative, constructive comments on the recent SPSA Newsletter. I am in
receipt of your earlier letters too. As I was sure of hearing from you again, after you go through the Newsletter, I delayed
replying, though I had the envelope ready with the address on it earlier.

Life is made of joys and sorrows, Hellos and Goodbyes, temporary life here on earth and eternal life in the next, we
believe. God gives and He takes back!!! Hence we have no right to complain, but be grateful to Him for gifting the persons
of Srs. Sophie, Florentine and Bernard who enriched our lives with theirs. I miss all the three very deeply for I have lived
with them for so long. From 1973 with Sr. Bernard in Salem and from 1981 till 1995 with all the 3 in SHY and again from
2002 with Sr. Bernard and Sophie in SHY, I have fond memories of my working and living with them. They have surely left
behind the fragrance of their committed and holy lives for the rest of us to emulate their good example.

Thank you Nirmala, for keeping our dear departed and all of us in SHY in your prayers. Sr. Bernard was so very fond of you
that she used to speak so highly of you whenever I shared your letters with her and especially after each of your visit to her
/us. I remember her telling me clearly how quiet you were during your SHY days and how much your little heart endured! .
She had vivid memories of all her favourite ones and you surely were one among her favourite !!

I always gave Sr. Bernard the first copy of the Newsletters " whether SPSA or that of the Province, which I do the
compiling and editing, 3 times a year. She would have loved reading 2014 Newsletter 'Echoes from SHY' as she always
did !!! Soon after going through one Newsletter, several times at a stretch in no time, she used to ask me lately when the
next one will be ready. She used to ask me in the same way about the Province Newsletter, though that is oftener - !!! She
expressed openly and freely of her appreciation of my style of writing, but only during the last couple of years. Prior to that,
she did the appreciation secretly to others " students, teachers and other sisters - and never to me directly. Till the

REPLY:

Excerpts...
from the Letters of the S.P.S.A. family...
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previous day of her departure from this world, she could recognize me and call me by name. On 11 August evening, when
I bent down to wish her #Good Night$, she blessed me saying: #God Bless you Sr. Catherine, Keep Shining$. Afterwards, I
was wondering whether it was 'smiling' or 'shining' she meant, though she was clear in saying

From your letter we can gather that you have a heart of gold, allowing all the colours of a rainbow touch your heart. Your
sensitivity, love, compassion and loyalty are clearly visible in every thought expressed in such apt words. Your
handwriting too remains so steady and beautiful. You make all of us proud and grateful that your parents and teachers in
school have moulded you into a lovely human being " the best credit SHY can ever have!!!

SHY 120 Annual Sports, S.P.S.A. AGBM and the 20 Year Reunion went off well , but there was an air of sadness
throughout due to the passing away of our dear 'Trio' one after the other. Dr. Lalitha Prajna from Aravind Hospital, from
your hometown presided over the Sports Meet and Sr. Louis Keane was the Chief Guest, distributing the prizes. Since no
one else from Lalitha's batch was present, there was something missing, though all of us did our best to make Lalitha feel
at home. She didn't stay for the Reunion either. On Saturday, we had a relaxed and enjoyable picnic in the scenic
surroundings of Stanmore Estate belonging to Mr. Mohan Rajes and family.

Teachers' Day too went off well with the meticulous planning, organization and co - operation of Std.10 students. It is
marvelous to watch the mere 14 year olds doing so much from decorating the Chapel, doing the Singing, arranging for the
Mass, getting ready the Variety entertainment etc. Any wonder, they are so 'cool' in organizing the future Reunions and
managing families well in later years !!!

Do convey my fond love and regards to Surekha, Kapila, Niharika and their families. You are always welcome to SHY. Do
keep in touch which I know you will !!! With every prayerful wish for God's plentiful blessings and graces on you and your
dear ones,

Affectionately,

th

th th

'shining'. I pray that she
shines as a bright star in God's abode and continue to smile on all of us.

Sr. Catherine

Dear Sr. Catherine,

Nikitha (Jyostna Gupta )

4 September 2014

How are you%hope this letter reaches you in good health. How is Mother Bernard ! I hope she is recovering.
Kindly convey my regards to all.

It was very nice meeting you all after a very long time. I never expected to have so much fun, visiting my school
after a gap of so many years. In fact, it was my first visit after leaving SHY in 1989.

Both my kids and husband, all of us loved and enjoyed our trip to SHY ! going around the school and ending in the
sisters' refectory, having bread and cake!! I was so sad that I missed clicking snaps, as I was so happy, I just didn't realize
it!!! I Hope to see you soon.

I have enclosed my photo. Sorry for the delay.
With best regards,

Dearest Sr. Catherine,
How are you? Hope you are enjoying good health and keeping high in spirits. First of all, congratulations on the 20

years of S.P.S.A. celebrations which was grand. Thank you so much Sister, it felt so good to be back home once again. A
good number of girls from our batch had come for the Sports but they couldn't make it for the S.P.S.A. I am sure, they will
next year.

Finally, we have settled down in our new school. 'No regrets and no complaints!!!' Previous week, we had all the
District level matches held here, so we were caught up there. We formed a Choir group here also. Last Sunday Mass, we
led the Choir and the feedback was very encouraging. And, of course, we read very often in the Chapel, thanks to your
reading practices that you give almost a week ahead !!!

Belated wishes forAHappy Teachers' Day! Hope the celebrations went on well at SHY. Here, since the boys are

th
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the majority, girls need not do much. But at the end of the day, we also get our share of work. I believe, mom is the happiest
one at the moment as I talk to her once a week, although not for more than two minutes. I got a chance to call up Neil at
USA, on his Birthday. He conveyed his regards to you. Emil has entered final year and is doing extremely well.

We really do miss your interesting Catechism classes; we have it only once a week here and it is not the same as
yours. Other SHYians convey their regards to you. They told me that they will write to you soon.

Ending this letter with loads of love to you.

Dearest Sister Catherine,

Thank you for all that you do for me % For all the prayers and blessings. I still wish, you were in SHY while I was there.

Dear Sr. Catherine,

Just a short note to say Thank you very much for the SPSA 2014 edition you sent me. I really appreciate it and loved
catching up with all the news of SHY, which always brings back beautiful memories. However, it has been a very sad year
too with the passing of so many of our dear ones in SHY. Mother Bernard, Sr. Sophie, Sr. Florentine, Miss Amala, Doris
Akka. Their memories, kindness and gentle care shown to us when in SHY, will live on in our hearts always.

I also passed on the copy you sent for Mrs. Gunther, through one of her relatives I met in church a couple of weeks ago. I
couldn't meet her personally as I was very busy at home with all the exam fever going on here of late, but plan to visit Mrs.
Gunther around the Christmas holidays, which start end of next week.

Hope you and all in SHY are well Sr. Please convey my regards to each one. Bye for now. Love and all good wishes.

Dear Sr. Catherine,

Thanking you for the wonderful time we had in Yercaud. I am enclosing Liza Ravi's photograph as per your request.
Asmall suggestion is to mail the Newsletters by e-mails, so that we can access it even if we are out of station.

My e-mail:
Liza's e-mail:

Thanking you once again,

Adheena Vincent (Batch of 2014)

Thanks for making my world such a Beautiful place " It was your encouragement, your positive outlook, that
has made me a well ! defined person and with deepest regards, I want to express my gratitude. 'Thank You ' FOR
BEING THERE.

Joanne M. Coelho (1995 ! 1999)

Eugenie Dias (Batch of 1987) !Australia

Chuckky (Lakshmi Ravi) - (Batch of 1989)

10 September 2014

With fond love,

08 December 2014

Kochi ! 18 August 2014

th

th

th

chuckkyravi@gmail.com
liza.rohan@gmail.com
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Reply: 25 September 2014

24 December 2014

09 January 2015

th

th

th

Dear Chuckky and Liza,
Thank you Chuckky for your prompt response to my request of sending Liza's passport size photograph for her

S.P.S.A. Life membership form which reached me only yesterday as the address was that of the secretary residing in
Salem, though the name was mine.Anyway, I am glad that your letter reached me at last.

I was delighted to meet you and your classmates at the S.P.S.A. Reunion held in Yercaud. Definitely your
presence brightened up the gathering. I would have loved to spend more time chatting with you all. Better luck, next time!
Thank you for taking time and effort to be back here. It must have been a unique experience for you as so many years
have elapsed since you left SHY.

Regarding your suggestion of e-mailing the Newsletters, the same is available at our S.P.S.A. website:
every year for anyone to access it. Hope by now you have received the copy of Newsletter - 2014

by post and also a copy of the group photo taken at the Reunion sent by courier.
If you have some good photographs taken at the Reunion, kindly e-mail them to me. Thanks and God Bless you,

Chuckky.
Do you remember Doris, ourAkka who used to take care of the visitors? She passed away on Tuesday, this week

ie.on 22nd Sept. 2014. May her soul rest in peace.
I look forward to meeting you at the future reunions too. Hope you will be able to visit us otherwise too. I trust and

that all goes well with both of you and all your dear ones. With fond and prayerful remembrances,

Dearest Sr. Catherine,
How are you, Sister? It's been a long time.... Hope you are keeping well as the same attends us here. Just wanted

to wish you a very Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year!! Sister, I relished every bit of the Newsletter - such an
enjoyable experience! Thank you for compiling and editing the same.

2014 hasn't been very kind - it took away three important, beloved PILLARS of SHY- Sr. Sophie, Sr. Florentine
and Mother Bernard. The memory of Sr. Sophie's wake-up clap, her kindness, patience and understanding nature even
now brings a tear to my eyes. I remember how we used to wait for Sister to say something like Montfort movie or SSGY
Fete or Walks or Picnics etc. etc. after night prayers. Sr. Florentine's ever smiling face remains etched in my mind.... I still
remember how one day when there was a shortage of "colour rice" for lunch and all the seniors were grumbling, she
brought the food kept aside for her and said " Let's share lunch children"... Mother Bernard's patient distribution of hot
water for bath can never be forgotten!!! We can never ever forget them.

There are numerous memories of how each one of you have groomed me into what I am today. I feel indebted to
all the sisters of SHY for all their love and affection showered on me and my children. Sister please give my regards to
Mother Louis, Sr. Jocelyn, Sr. Helen, Sr. Rosa, Sr. Simon, Sr. Juliette, Sr. Nancy, Sr. Seena and all the other sisters and
convey my season's greetings to all of them.

Take care Sister.
With much love and affection,

Respected Rev. Sister Catherine,
The unbearable loss of Rev. Mother Bernard still saddens my heart as I fondly remember her for all that she did

for us. Her kind words of wisdom still rings in my mind and I pray for her loving and caring soul. Rev. Mother Imelda and
Srs. Sophie and Florentine have also left us for the heavenly abode and I very much honor them for their greatness.

Even though it has been ages since I left SHY, it still remains a way of life for me. All that I have learnt there helps
me to keep in good stead while managing the affairs of my family. The tenets of life that you had so laboriously tried to
instill in us help to keep me upright in life and actions. As a teacher, I sincerely try to pass on to my students all that I have
learnt there so that they may have a little exposure to your great wisdom. The love and affection that I received in SHY

www.shyalumni.com

Sr. Catherine

Banu Sundersekar ! Pattiveeranpatti (Batch of 1984)
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could never be matched and will never be forgotten and I feel so proud that I am an old girl of SHY and privileged to have
passed out from a great institution.

Dear Sister Catherine,

First of all, I wish to thank you and all the Sisters for the warmth with which we were received when we visited SHY last
month. I felt the same warmth, care and affection that I experienced as a student 38 years ago.

When I used to speak about my school days ! the dedication, love and care of the Sisters and the Teachers and SHY
being our 'home away from home', my husband, son and daughter-in-law thought that out of loyalty to my Alma Mater, I
was exaggerating!! But now, after seeing for themselves, they are convinced that what I said was true. It was fortunate
that I met Sr. Nirmala, before she went on her holiday. How I wish, I had come when Mother Imelda, Mother Sophie and
Mother Florentine were there!

There's no word to express my feelings when I entered school after so many years. It was a mixture of excitement, joy and
nostalgia. This is the place where we were moulded and taught the values of life. I just couldn't control my tears when I
saw the vacant ground where the majestic dorms, the junior classrooms and the library once stood.

Thank you Sister for taking us around the school. I was happy that my family could see at least a portion of my old school.
Since we were in a hurry to return to Salem, we didn't have time to see the new buildings. When we visit SHY again, we will
surely see everything leisurely. My parents too have agreed to accompany us on our next visit.

I have enclosed my membership application, the draft and my class photo. Thank you once again for everything. Happy
New Year.

With love,

Dear & Rev. Sr. Catherine,

Thank you so much for your Greetings and Good wishes for the New Year.

Unfortunately, our Christmas was on a very low key, flat really, as we lost my mother on 10 November. It was so sudden
as she had a massive hemorrhage in the brain%%%%%

Trust all is well with you. It is good to get S.P.S.A. Newsletter and all the news from your side.

It is great to share so much with you. We miss Mother Bernard and Mother Imelda. We are thankful that Mother Louis is
with us still as well as the Sisters of the SHY Community whom we remember fondly.

With our love and warm regards,

Sumathi Rajasekar , Pattiveeranpatti (Batch of 1974)

21 January 2015

24 January 2015

st

th

Julie G. (Batch of 1976)

Daphne (Jesudason) Hazarika (Batch of 1962) - Chennai

th
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The Association shall be known as the

1. Its address shall be Sacred Heart Girls'Anglo Indian High School, Yercaud 636 601, Salem District.

2. The objectives of theAssociation shall be:

(a) To arrange for anAnnual Reunion of the past students.

(b) To provide a medium whereby the past students of the school can keep in touch with each other and the
school Newsletter.

(c) To assist the members with information relevant to the school.

(d) To assist the association by:
(i) Recruiting new members to theAssociation
(ii) Generally to establish a close relationship among the past students of the school.

3. Membership of the Association shall be open to all past students of the school, provided they have been in the school
for at least one year, completed up to Standard X or have attained the age of fifteen years. Application for
admission as a member shall be made to the President. Every such application shall be disposed of by the
Committee, who, with the President shall have the powers to grant admission or refuse it. No reason need be
given in case of refusal.

4. (a) Life Membership fee will be Rs.800/-. This must be paid when the applicant receives intimation of her/his
acceptance of membership.

(b) Life Membership fee will be Rs.1000/- sinceAugust 2013.

5. Husband or Wives of Members become #Ipso Facto' members of the Association. Such members are not qualified to
attend theAGBM, nor are they entitled to a copy of the Newsletter.

6. The Management of theAssociation shall be vested in a Committee constituted as follows:

(i) The President (The Superior or any Sister of S.H.Y.)
(ii) Two Vice Presidents (AResident and Non- Resident)
(iii)Atreasurer (Treasurer of the School)/Any member
(iv)Secretary (Resident of Yercaud / Salem)
(v)Asst. Secretary (Resident of Yercaud /Salem)
(vi)Six Committee members.

Whenever or wherever needed, interim vacancies may be filled by co-option by the remaining members of the
Committee.

7. The Committee shall have the powers to fix from time to time such expenditure as may be necessary

SHY Past Students' Association.

OBJECTIVES

MEMBERSHIP

MANAGEMENT

(Amended atA.G.B.M.2005).
(Amended at the 17 AGBM 2013)th

Amended on 15.08.2014

SPSA
Bye-laws...
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8. Committee members not attending two consecutive meeting shall cease to be members of the Committee.

9. The School Chaplain shall be the Chaplain of theAssociation

10. The Newsletter #Echoes from S.H.Y.$is the publication of the Association. It shall be published annually after it has
been submitted to the President and Committee and accepted by them.

The Newsletter may be posted to only members within the country.

Overseas members can access the current Newsletter and the previous issues on the Website: .

In the printed Newsletter #Keeping in Touch$, only names and address of the new members, change of address, and
deletions, shall be published in the current Newsletter.

The entire address list is available at the S.P.S.A. website.

11. The ultimate authority in all matters relating to the administration of theAssociation shall be the GeneralAssembly of
members, which shall meet normally once a year to conduct the affairs of the Association. The following among other
matters shall be dealt with by the GeneralAssembly.

(a) Election of Office Bearers and Committee Members.
(b)Consideration of theAnnual Report of the working of theAssociation.
(c)Passing theAnnual Statement of Receipts and Expenditure.
(d)Passing the Budget.
(e)Amendment or repeal of any Bye-law or enactment of a new bye-law.
(f)Consideration of any complaint or suggestion which an individual member has to offer.
(g)Members wishing to submit amendments to the bye-laws should submit it in writing at least 15 days prior to

the General Body Meeting.

12. The Annual General Body Meeting shall be held once a year on a date fixed by the Committee. The Agenda for the
meeting shall be drawn up by the Committee and circulated among all the members of the Association 15 days
prior to the meeting. The quorum for the meeting shall be 15.

13. The Committee shall call for an extraordinary meeting on a request from any 15 members in writing for the
consideration of any specific subject. This subject shall in no case affect the bye-laws of the Association.

14. The President shall preside over the General Body Meeting. In her absence, either of the Vice Presidents shall
preside. In the absence of both, the General Assembly shall elect the chairperson from among themselves. All
questions shall be decided by majority or votes of the members present and voting. It shall be open to the
President or the Chairperson to determine the manner in which the vote shall be taken. Each member shall
have one vote, the President or the Chairperson having the deciding vote in the case of an equality of votes,
except in the case of elections.

www.shyalumni.com

GENERALASSEMBLY

Amended on 15.08.2014

SPSA
Bye-laws...


